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A. Introduction and Aims

This paper outlines findings from a recent study conducted 
throughout Australia which examined important competencies across 
the career span of managerial and professional women. This study 
was a major component of a large project that commenced in 1991, 
looking at important training needs and competencies for 
managerial and professional women. 

Aims.
Overall, the aim of this study was to identify workplace 
competencies that managerial and professional women utilise to 
function effectively in the workplace within the context of a 
lifetime career. 

B. Competencies

Definitions.
The term "competence" has many contextual and differing 
definitions. A current definition accepted by the Australian 
Education Council Review Committee (1991) is "a broad definition 
which not only incorporates the ability to perform specified 
tasks, but also the possession of knowledge and understanding, 
and the ability to transfer skills and knowledge to new 
situations (Australian Education Council Review Committee, 1991, 
p.65). Related sets of skills, knowledge and attributes that 
define a competent individual are referred to as competencies. 
For the purpose of this study a workplace competency was 



considered to be the associated set of cognitive, behavioural 
and/or affective responses an individual uses to respond to 
demands from the workplace. The effectiveness of these responses 
determines the competence of an individual within their work 
environment. 

Competence-Based Education and Training Reform.
Australia's current focus on restructuring its education and 
training base resembles that of many countries, including the 
United States, Britain and Europe, where it is being 
acknowledging that changes are occurring in the personnel 
requirements of the workforce. Structurally in these countries, 
there is a rapidly diminishing number of unskilled jobs, and a 
shift toward more technical and white collar occupations (Beare 
and Millikan, 1988; Norwood, 1988; Australian Education Council 
Review Committee, 1991). By the year 2000, half of the European 

community "will be involved in some form of brainwork" (Beare and 
Millikan, 1988, p.4). Continued technological and economic 
restructuring will further this trend, resulting in the necessity 
for many people changing their jobs, and even careers, throughout 
their work lives (Australian Education Council Review Committee, 
1991). 

Within Australia focus is being directed towards curriculum 
change to ensure individuals develop to a standard enabling them 
to face economic and industrial change. Such a process is seen to 
be in "the national interest", as western economies strive to 
function effectively in a highly competitive global economy (e.g. 
Norwood, 1988; Beare and Millikan, 1988; Lawrence, 1990). 
Reliance on education as a means to economic reform is 
exemplified by a Mayer Committee report stating, "Enhanced 
responsiveness of the economy to opportunities and challenges 
must be underpinned by quality vocational education and training 
which can deliver reliable outcomes" (Mayer Committee, 1992).

In Australia, government policy has been centred on the 
measurement of personal competencies at the systems level, as the 
basis for future employability of Australian youth and for 
Australia's economic competitiveness. Discussion on competencies 
continues from governments, trade unions, educational policy 
makers and professional associations. To focus educational 
reform, Australian competency-based standards bodies have 
developed lists of important competencies. The Finn Committee 
(AECRC, 1991) identified six key areas of competence necessary 
for all young adults: language and communication, mathematics, 
scientific and technological understanding, cultural 
understanding, problem solving, and personal and interpersonal. 
The Mayer Committee (1992), attempting to operationalise the 



findings of the Finn report encompassed these six areas of 
competence within seven key competency strands: (1) collecting, 
analysing and organising information, (2) communicating ideas and 
information, (3) planning and organising activities, (4) working 
with others and in teams, (5) using mathematical ideas and 
techniques, (6) solving problems, and (7) using technology.

Concerns About Competence-Based Reform.
Concerns exist about the development of lists by administrative 
or government bodies. Current debate queries the value of key 
lists generated subjectively, with issues of possible hidden 
agendas and economically-driven imperatives being cause for 
further concern. Such issues could distract the focus of reform 
away from the needs of those in the workforce. Further, most 
competence studies concern major lists of prerequisite skills or 
important competencies for both men and women, assuming that the 
same skills apply for the educational and workplace competencies 
of both. Competence lists tend to be developed on the presumption 
that individuals experience the workforce similarly. Developed 
lists do not differentiate the training and career circumstances 
of women, or their particular competencies. This may result in 
women's needs being overlooked during this period of focused 
attention on competence.

C. Women and Competence

Differences in the way education, training and the workplace are 
experienced by men and women may differentiate the competencies 
they perceive as important for successful workplace performance. 
Two possible causes of differential experience are constraints on 
women and gender-typed differences.

(1) Constraints: 
Overall, women are under-represented in sciences and mathematic 

fields (Department of Employment, Education and Training, 1988; 
Poole & Langan-Fox, in press). Compared to men, a larger 
percentage of women occupy lower paying, traditional and part-
time work (Dillon, 1986; Poole & Langan-Fox, in press). This 
under-representation in certain sectors may be indicative of the 
constraints placed on women's career and educational options. 
Negative perceptions of job opportunities (Poole & Low, 1985), 
lack of partner support with domestic duties resulting in women 
needing to balance home and work duties (Findlay & Lawrence, 
1981; Poole and Langan-Fox, in press), sexual inequality in the 
workforce (Weeks,1992; O'Donnell & Hall, 1988) and entrenched 
patriarchal structures (Walby, 1990) pose constraints on career 
options and competence. Further, male oriented definitions and 
competency lists both address the concept of employment as "paid" 



work, often overlooking or undervaluing domestic duties (Walby, 
1990). An imbalance between the sexes, favouring men, exists in 
opportunities to access workforce training (Giles, 1985), to 
develop and maintain skills. 

Major constraints on women in the workforce that may directly 
influence competencies include: (1) behavioural compromise by 
women, and (2) negative reactions by others.

Behavioural Compromise. 
Women must often make behavioural compromises to sustain a 
career. Successful women often must face isolation from other 
women and vulnerability within their position. Some successful 
women, due to social pressure, present a false image of their 
behaviour, often less feminine (Fisher, 1989) and possibly 
reducing its effective level in terms of competent performance. 
Women managers are more likely to be single and childless than 
male managers (Tharenou & Conroy, 1988). Due to such compromises 
by women they may need additional competencies to men. As an 
example, women may require an ability to develop coping 
strategies allowing a balance between home and work relationship 
and time demands (Betz & Fitzgerald, 1987). An inability to 
balance these two environments may cause women to refrain from 
managerial advancement (Tharenou & Conroy, 1988). 

Negative Reactions. 
Negative reactions by others may influence perceptions of 
competence. Women tend to be evaluated negatively when breaking 
through stereotyped perceptions of their work role (Etaugh and 
Riley, 1983; Walby, 1990). Those that enter "non-traditional" 
career paths then face doubt from many men over their ability to 
perform competently within this nontraditional career (Stickel & 
Bonett, 1991; Poole & Langan-Fox, in press). Women are often 
perceived generally by others as less competent (Etaugh and 
Nekolny, 1988).

(2) Gender Differences:
Possible differences between men and women in terms of gender-
typed strengths and weaknesses and characteristic behaviour may 
influence competencies.

Strengths and Weaknesses. 
Research has identified gender-typed strengths and weaknesses in 
skills. These may differentiate the competencies of men and 
women. For example, women have been rated as more competent in 
communication skills than men (e.g. Smith & DeWine, 1991). If 
this finding is correct, women may be predisposed towards 
utilising this skill in different ways to men, influencing a 
different set of competencies for women and men.



Characteristic Behaviour. 
Certain theories propose that women approach the workplace 

differently to men. For example, one theory argues women may 
characteristically approach workplace interactions differently to 
men, through interdependence and attachment rather than through 
independence (Bakan, 1966; Gallos, 1989; Gilligan, 1982). Without 
recognising such potential differences in gender approaches to 
the workforce, differing styles could be falsely perceived as 
incompetent and indecisive.

D. Research Hypotheses and Significance.

Hypotheses.
It was hypothesised that due to potential differential experience 
of the workplace by men and women, each gender may have a 
differing emphasis on important competencies. Therefore it was 
important to consider womens' needs in the current competencies 
debate by identifying their important competencies and 
investigating whether these may emerge from the particular 
experiences of women in the workplace.

Significance.
Research into important career competencies for women is of 
particular value because the career types and paths of women are 
changing. Labour trends show that the need to develop competent 
managers and professionals is increasing and is likely to become 
more important as there is a rapidly diminishing number of 
unskilled jobs and a shift towards more technical and white 
collar work (Australian Education Council Review Committee, 1991; 
Beare and Millikan, 1988). The competencies identified in this 
study were utilised across career stages, and are therefore of 
relevance to both managers and professionals as well as those 
whose career paths may eventually lead to one of these 
occupational groups.

E. Description of the Study

Subjects: 
Three hundred and ten managerial and professional women were 
recruited from organisations throughout Australia. They were 
contacted through state wide professional organisations and 
national companies. The Australian Standard Classification of 
Occupations (Department of Employment and Industrial Relations 
and Australian Bureau of Statistics, 1986) was used to classify 
workers as professionals or managers. Forty-five percent were 
classified as professionals, fifty-five percent were classified 
as managers. Managers made reference to being a 'manager' and 



were direct supervisors. Their skills were equivalent with a 3-
year degree and five or more years relevant experience. 
Professionals included those performing tasks requiring higher 
intellectual functioning and comprehensive understanding of 
knowledge within a definable domain. They had postsecondary 
qualifications and were involved in typical professional 
occupations. The subjects had a mean of 1.27 (S.D.=1.04) 
children. Forty percent had completed an
undergraduate degree, 15% a Master's degree and 2% a PhD. For 
remuneration, 34% of subjects received between $20000 and $35000, 
25% received $35000 to $45000, 23% received $45000 to $65000, and 
19% received in excess of $65000.

Materials: 
(1) Biographical Questionnaire.
The Biographical Questionnaire included three sections: (1) 
family status, (2) educational history, and (3) work history. The 
items encompassed by these sections assessed number of children, 
spouse occupation, education level, academic qualifications, job 
description (coded using ASC: DEIR & ABS, 1986), remuneration for 

their work, and budget responsibility and size.

(2) The Competence of Managerial and Professional Women 
Questionnaire. 
The questionnaire contained 98 statements about the actions and 
cognitions of people when confronted with situations and 
interactions relevant to various work situations. Prior to 
testing these skills were grouped into nine skill categories: (1) 
interpersonal, (2) adaptive, (3) political, (4) communication, 
(5) organisational, (6) self-management, (7) entrepreneurial 
qualities, (8) negotiating the public-private relationship, and 
(9) job specific skills. Scale development procedures were based 
upon the research of Hackett, Betz & Doty (1986) into behavioural 
competence and self-efficacy in education and careers. Augmenting 
this, a second stage of scale development involved important 
developmental work with 16 professional women, from public and 
private sectors of work, using the critical incident technique 
(Flanagan, 1954). A similar set of questions and interview 
process to that used by Hackett, Betz & Doty (1986) was used to 
elicit the perceived competencies of these 16 women. The 
questions focused on the women's strong competencies which had 
helped develop their careers, and those which they thought had 
held back their careers. Questions also concerned their career so 
far, future job aspirations, their perceptions of their strengths 
and weaknesses in terms of their existing competence, critical 
incidents that have had a positive or negative impact on their 
career to date, competencies they felt they lacked, inadequacies 
in certain skill areas, and counselling or training they would 



like to have in the future. Interview schedules were content 
analysed and important skills, knowledge and attributes were 
identified. Ninetyeight items were developed and considered 
appropriate for the Competence of Managerial and Professional 
Women Questionnaire. An example of a final item was: "I make a 
general rule of talking problems and issues through". Each 
statement was accompanied by a four-point Likert scale. The scale 
ranged from (1) "never true of me" to (4) "always true of me". 

Analytic Procedure:
A principal components analysis (PCA), was conducted on the 98 
items of the Competence of Managerial and Professional Women 
Questionnaire. A seven factor oblique solution was considered the 
most appropriate factor structure. These seven factors accounted 
for 50.6% of the factor variance. This solution was the most 
interpretable, with the best match with expected factor loadings. 
Items that loaded at the 0.35 level were retained for further 
analyses.

F. Important Competencies

The seven important competencies, mean scores, degrees of 
freedom, reliability scores and item examples are presented in 
Table 1.

Table 1:  Competence Measures With Mean Scores, Degrees of 
Freedom, Reliability Coefficients and Item Examples.
___________________________________________________________________________
_____________________________________ 

Competency          Mean DF   Reliability    Examples 

Maintenance of job Skills     3.04 19   0.95 - I regularly attend 
conferences and seminars associated with 

                                my field.

                              - I believe I know what skills are 
needed for me to function
                                effectively in my current job.

                              - I regularly upgrade my knowledge 
of recent technical
                                developments in my area of 
specialisation.



Orientation to Innovation     2.33 13   0.88 - I like to make 
change on a large scale. 
and Change
                              - I like to influence people's 
lives in a substantial way.

                              - People generally see me as 
innovative.

Affective and Cognitive  2.60 13   0.80      - When I know I can 
do a job well, I sometimes think people
Efficacy                             see me as an imposter. 

                              - I agonise over things that cannot 
be changed.

                              - I too often bottle up my anger 
and hurt feelings.

Self-Determination       2.62 14   0.85 - I have a habit of 
feeling guilty about something or other.

                              - Given such a situation, I think I 
can make constructive use of
                                anger when refused a deserved 
promotion.

                              - I expect to enjoy myself during a 
job interview.

Presentation Skills      2.94 15   0.92 - I am able to write 
well. 

                              - I can write a coherent article.

                              - My writing is always concise and 
to the point.

Interpersonal       2.82  9   0.80 - I generally listen patiently 
to what others have to say.
Communication Skills
                              - I have very good skills in 
diplomacy.

                              - In tense situations, I like to 
smooth things over.

Office Politics Skills   2.24       8   0.77 - I can 'blow my own 
horn'. 



                              - If I'm honest with myself, I 
don't mind jumping on a 
                                'bandwagon' if it means I can 
promote my career.

                              - I ensure that my private and 

personal life enhance my career
                                prospects

___________________________________________________________________________
_____________________________________

Competencies for Managerial and Professional Women:
The managerial and professional women identified seven important 
competencies for effective functioning within their career path. 
The seven competencies emerged as follows:
(1) Job skill maintenance. 
Includes skills that keep a person current with new knowledge and 
skills for their profession through both formal development and 
informal training and networks. Specific skill domains, such as 
mathematics and science and technology (Australian Education 
Council Review Committee, 1991) do not emerge as important. Such 
specific skills may be relevant to some jobs but not others. 
Instead, this competency, identifying the importance of 
maintaining relevant skills, includes specific skills, but not 
necessarily those given mention on other lists (e.g. 
mathematics). Women's identification of this competency shows 
their interest in maintaining competence in the skills they 
utilise within their work environment. It is possible that the 
government's push for scientific and technological competence is 
not relevant to certain areas of employment. Identification of 
job maintenance as important locates the responsibility for 
employers providing continuing training and staff development. 
Jobs are dynamic and tasks within them change, and much important 
learning for a job must be acquired post-entry through practical 
experience or training. The emphasis on this competency by these 
more successful women may reflect their recognition of the 
difficulties for women to gain adequate training and access to 
experiential learning. 

(2) Orientation to innovation and change. 
Includes creativity, confidence, attitudes towards taking risk 
and the motivation which allows a woman to initiate and implement 
ideas and follow them through to completion. These skills appear 
to be strongly related to those previously identified as 
characteristic of entrepreneurs (Hirsich, 1990; Stevenson & 



Gumpert, 1985). White (1988) found, at the end of the 1970s, that 
Canadian women, compared to men, were twice as successful as 
entrepreneurs due to their thorough planning and research, 
willingness to work harder and longer, and their awareness of a 
need to nurture and develop business. It is possible that women's 
recognition of the importance of positive orientation to 
innovation and change makes them more effective at 
entrepreneurial activities, such as those involving creativity 
and innovation.

(3) Affective and cognitive efficacy. 
Concerns the self-confidence, decisiveness, assertiveness and 
self-appreciation that allow a woman to recognise self-success 
when appropriate, and allow her to judge the fairness of 
workplace deadlines and demands, free of worry from negative 
perception by her colleagues. Evidence suggests women often lack 
confidence in their own ability and can fail to believe in their 
own ability though they have the necessary competence to perform 
a task (Poole, Nielsen & Skoien, forthcoming).

(4) Self-determination and equilibrium.
Includes a positive intrapsychic outlook, and a constructive and 
healthy view of setbacks and obstacles within the workplace. This 
competency is concerned with the attitude of the individual 
towards work, not over-reacting to negative events in the 
workplace, approaching work as an enjoyable and positive part of 

their life. It emphasises the importance of maintaining emotional 
balance and control. The emergence of this competency may largely 
result because the career paths of many women include persevering 
against constraints, behavioural compromise and the emotional 
setback that may accompany either of these.

(5) Presentation skills.
Primarily concerns quality and appropriateness of written 
expression, and also a general ability to write, speak and 
present oneself in a clear, confident and effective way. This 
competency is important for facilitating positive appraisal from 
others concerning an individuals output and behaviour. This 
competency may have been identified because women often perceive 
that their performance is more critically evaluated than the 
performance of men, and therefore positive presentation may be 
needed to facilitate positive appraisal (Poole, Nielsen & Skoien, 
forthcoming). This competency is similar to the Communicating 
Ideas and Information strand (Mayer Committee, 1992). 

(6) Interpersonal communication.
Concerns the ability to listen, one's level of patience and 
empathy, and the ability to use tact and diplomacy. The 



importance of these attributes and abilities for women's 
competence may relate to theories proposing that women 
characteristically approach work with an interpersonal style, 
rather than an independent style (Bakan, 1966; Gallos, 1989; 
Gilligan, 1989). The presentation skills competency concerns 
presentation of the individual's viewpoint, while this 
interpersonal communication competency encompasses those skills 
which allow negotiation, an insight into the other's viewpoint 
and reciprocal communication.  

(7) Office politics skills.
Includes the set of skills that allow a woman to promote her 
needs within the workforce, and through direct and indirect 
methods ensure that her career receives deserved recognition and 
priority. This score had the lowest mean response. Though this 
competency was identified as an important one, the managerial and 
professional women, as a whole, did not utilise it much. It is 
possible that many women do not consider themselves effective 
with these skills and require further training. This may reflect 
the possibility that many workplaces may be more accommodating to 
men than women (Walby, 1990). Therefore, women may experience 
discomfort when attempting to understand and utilise political 
mechanisms to implement change and gain support from others.

The Set of Competencies:
The professional and managerial women perceived to be important 
those skills and attitudes that are general in applicability 
across white-collar occupations and thus allow flexibility in 
career paths, overcome constraints against women at work, and 
facilitate ready access to knowledge and skills needed in the 
workplace. Emphasis is given to understanding of the culture of 
an organisation and the skills necessary to function within this 
culture and alter it for the optimisation of efficiency and for 
augmenting of specific expertise (e.g. finance, accounting, 
computing). Basic skills may serve as a prerequisite for the 
learning of these general skills, and these general skills may 
serve as a base for the development of specific skills applicable 
to one's particular work situation and task requirements.

G. Conclusions and Future Recommendations:

Conclusions.
The implication of research findings is that competencies may be 
directly influenced by the way the workplace is experienced by 



that worker. It is possible that recognition of competencies such 
as job skill maintenance and affective and cognitive efficacy 
reflect the need for women to overcome perceived constraints of 
lack of training and opportunities to participate in workplace 
experiential learning, together with and low self-confidence in 
the workplace. Recognition of the importance of interpersonal 
communication skills and presentation skills, as well as greater 
ability with these competencies, may reflect gender differences, 
with women emphasising those that suit characteristic work 
behaviour of women or best address their needs. The important 
competencies may be those that allow functioning from a 
potentially more constrained and subordinate position. 

Therefore, overlooking specific needs, in this case of women, 
when defining competencies, could have consequences for those 
disadvantaged and constrained by their inappropriate definition. 
Vested-interests and ignorance of differential workplace 
experiences through lack of foresight, consideration or proper 
research can detract from the applicability of competencies 
reform. When defining competencies, strong consideration must be 
given to the processes that underlie organisations and 
potentially constrain efficiency. For women, it is possible that 
a large proportion of becoming competent involves overcoming 
constraints within a male-oriented system as much as acquiring 
skills.

Research Importance and Future Recommendations.
It is important that research is conducted into competencies to 
ensure that objective and insightful material is available within 
the current debate and reform. There would seem to be value in 
further exploring the issues raised in this study. In particular, 
it would be useful to: 
(1)  Replicate the sequential procedure of interviewing, content 
analysis, accessing expert opinion and statistical factoring 
procedures used in this research, to generate a similar list of 
important competencies for male managers and professionals. A 
comparative study could then be made. 

(2)  Define the relationship between the extent to which each of 
these 7 competencies is used and constraints imposed on women. It 
is possible that women use the competencies they are most able to 
access. For example, it is possible that women recognise the 
importance of office politics skills but indicate the competency 
as less true of themselves than other competencies because of 
particular constraints.

(3)  Finally, when considering our findings it must be remembered 
that the sample included more "higher level" professionals and 
managers than "lower level" professionals and managers. These 
managers considered competencies in terms of being effective 



through their career at different stages. It is possible that 
differences exist in the emphasis on individual competencies, and 
possibly the type of competencies, of people from different rank 
and designation and at different career stages. Future research 
could identify the differing needs, and relate this to the 
training needs of women.
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